April 21, 2008

United Nations Agency Criticizes Treatment of Refugees Seeking Asylum in Greece 

By CAROLINE BROTHERS

PARIS — The United Nations refugee agency has advised European Union countries to stop sending asylum seekers to Greece until further notice, a step that amounts to a condemnation of Greece’s treatment of people fleeing conflict and persecution. 

In a sharp response, Greece called the agency’s criticism unfair and said other countries needed to share the burden of tackling irregular migration into the European Union. 

Meanwhile, lawyers for refugees said they were concerned that the United Nations’ advice would result in Greece’s neighbors in the union taking even tougher measures to push people away at their borders. 

The office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees said Friday in a statement that asylum seekers faced “undue hardships” in Greece, often lacking “the most basic entitlements, such as interpreters and legal aid, to ensure that their claims receive adequate scrutiny from the asylum authorities.” 

The United Nations agency and human rights organizations have been concerned for some time about the treatment of refugees in Greece, where migration routes carry economic migrants and asylum seekers from Iraq, Sudan, Afghanistan and Somalia into the union. 

The refugee agency described Greece’s recognition rate for refugees as “disturbingly low.” The overall protection rate for refugees of all nationalities in 2006 was 1 percent in Greece, compared with 24 percent in Britain, 45 percent in Italy, 19 percent in Spain and 50 percent in Sweden. 

The agency also said detention conditions in Greece continued to fall short of international and European standards. Greece routinely arrests all illegal immigrants and asylum seekers found in its territory and detains them for three months; last year, the agency urged Greece to close a detention center on the island of Samos because conditions there were so bad. 

For these reasons, the agency advised governments “to refrain from returning asylum seekers to Greece under the Dublin Regulation until further notice.” The regulation is intended to deter multiple asylum claims by ensuring that such requests are fairly examined in the first member country the refugee enters. 

The accord, however, puts a disproportionate burden on countries that lie on the union’s border, like Greece, Italy and Spain. They not only have to deal with illegal immigrants, but also have to accept the return of asylum seekers who have crossed into neighboring member countries. 

The Greek interior minister, Prokopis Pavlopoulos, on Friday called the agency’s criticism “not only unfair but unfounded.” 

Mr. Pavlopoulos said Greece, one of the union’s smallest and poorest nations, was “in favor of revising the Dublin system so that countries with adequate infrastructure take the lead in the reception and handling of asylum requests.” 

Anthee Carassava contributed reporting from Athens.
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